Losing Ani
Ani was special from the beginning – she was pointing butterflies and bugs and anything
else that moved in the back yard at 10 weeks old and learned everything so quickly. As
she grew, she ran like a gazelle, outrunning our other dogs and looking back at them as
she raced ahead, almost laughing and calling back “catch me if you can!” Her nose was
outstanding, I couldn’t hide a bird when we were training that she didn’t run right to it –
she never smelled the ground, she would just raise her head, smell the air and run. And
she was so pretty, her face had a white streak down the middle and spots on her nose
that looked like freckles and her big brown eyes melted my heart. I’ve had many dogs,
but Ani is my favorite.

Her pedigree was amazing and we wanted to breed her and knew her pups would be
special. We looked for another dog that had an exceptional pedigree and found it with
Jet. We were so excited about the pups and planned on keeping a puppy from the litter,
maybe two.

December 6 th: We took Ani to our vet for a checkup and to see if he could tell how
many puppies she had – he only felt one for sure, but said that she was doing great and
was also excited about the litter as there aren’t many Small Munsterlanders in Missouri.
We left wishing there had been a confirmation of more puppies, but happy everything
was progressing well.

December 12th. Ani jumped off the bed this morning and yipped like she was in pain.
I laid her down and checked her, thinking she might have a thorn in her foot or maybe
hurt herself somehow – she was now about 5 weeks pregnant, more than halfway to her
due date and starting to get bigger. As she was lying on her side, I felt a small bump
high on her stomach, almost on top of her ribs. It didn’t seem to hurt her when I pressed
on it, but I called the vet’s office to check it out. They said to bring her in if we’re
concerned, but it’s probably nothing and not to worry if she’s eating and drinking
normally, so I didn’t.

December 19 th: Ani has been crying when she jumps down from the bed or couch the
past few days and we thought it was due to being pregnant, the extra weight or maybe
she was off balance when she jumped and landed wrong, but today when Ani was
sleeping I noticed that lump again and it looked much bigger, almost doubled, the size of
a golf ball. How could I not have seen this sooner, its rock hard? I pick Ani up and
drive her to the vet’s office without calling first. When I get there the receptionist tells

me it’s the Vet’s day off, but leave her and they’ll call him, he’ll come in. So I leave
her and go home, wondering how she could have hurt herself, bumped on something and
now its swelling? Maybe an infection of some type? I wait all morning and call at
noon. The doctor hasn’t been in yet, but they called him, he’ll see her soon, they’ll call
me. Ok, I wait a few more hours and then as I’m getting ready to call again the phone
rings and it’s Dr. Morris. “I have some bad news for you John” he says, “it looks like a
tumor, it looks like cancer.” I don’t remember much else of what he said. I remember
thinking that can’t be right, she’s just 2.5 years old, she’s healthy, and she’s pregnant.
Dr. Morris asked if we wanted to take Ani to a specialist, get a second opinion? Yes,
yes – do you know someone that’s good? “Yes” he said, “I’ll call and see how soon
they can get you in.” He puts me on hold and comes back a few minutes later – they’ll
see Ani tomorrow. We’re scheduled for 10:00 a.m.

December 20 th: Sande and I get to the specialty/emergency medicine clinic at 9:30 and
get checked in. We wait as a few more people with their dogs get checked in and some
go back to the exam rooms – their appointments are before us, we just got there early.
Finally they call us and we go to an exam room and the vet comes in – she looks very
young, and she bends down to pet Ani. Sande is just sobbing and no one’s said anything
yet. She hands my wife a box of Kleenex and starts talking about the x-rays that our vet
sent with us and says that she’s looked at them but would like to take a few more views.
I tell her that would be fine so she keeps Ani and we go back to the waiting room. After
a while she calls us back in and says Ani’s lungs look good, clear, it hasn’t spread and
the rib bones look good. She said Ani is actually missing one rib bone, but in the type
of cancer our vet thinks she has, the bones are usually choppy, like the cancer is eating

them – Ani’s ribs look good except for missing one entirely, so she thinks we need to do
a needle aspiration, get some cells from the lump to see what it is. She says she’s
thinking it could be 5 or 6 other things, not necessarily the osteosarcoma our vet told us
she had. My hopes soar, yes, please, let’s do that. We go back to the waiting room
while they do the aspiration. She comes out shortly and says that didn’t work, she got
some blood but it’s very dense and she couldn’t get any cells, so she feels we need to do
a biopsy. We agree and she says they’ll have to give Ani something to relax her and
they’ll use a local anesthetic, something that’s safe for the puppies, and we should come
back in an hour or so. We leave and get a cup of coffee, neither of us is hungry and go
back and wait in the waiting room. About an hour later she comes back to talk to us and
tells us Ani did well, she’s still groggy from the medication but we should be able to
take her home in another 30 minutes or so. She said they’ll send the biopsy to the lab,
hopefully we’ll get the results on Monday but with the holidays it may not be until after
Christmas – they’ll call us. So we pay the bill (yikes!), collect a groggy Ani and go
home to wait.

We get through the weekend but Ani’s pain seems to be increasing. She can’t jump up
on the couch or bed now – she puts her head on the couch and we lift her up by her butt.
Lifting up is easy – getting her down is hard as there’s no good way to lift her without
squeezing her ribs/tummy and she yips. She seems to be in a lot more pain, yipping at
first and then crying long wails after putting her down so we put dog beds in each room
so she has somewhere comfortable to lay down but she wants up on the couch with us,
wants to sleep in bed with us, and we want her there too so we’re all suffering when we
lift her down. The vet at the specialty clinic didn’t want to give her pain pills but said if
she was too uncomfortable to call and they would find something that was safe for the
puppies, but she seems to get around fine except for the lifting so we’re trying to not use
any drugs.

December 24 th: I wait until 4:00 and call the clinic to see if they got the results – they
didn’t but say they will call us. We go through the motions of the holidays but everyone
is concerned about Ani. Our kids come over with their families on Christmas Eve and
we eat and open presents and have a good time. Everyone is saying don’t worry, the
test results will come back good, it’s probably a non-malignant tumor or some big cyst
that can be removed and she’ll be as good as ever! My wife hangs on to all the good
wishes – she wants to believe that so much. I keep my feelings and fears to myself.

December 26 th. The day after Christmas – Sande has taken off work so she can hit the
sales and we’ve packed up all the dogs and are on our way into town to go shopping –
we’re going to go by Starbucks and get caffeined-up and then she has a list of stores she
wants to go to, including Petsmart and Lowes where we can bring the dogs in and show

them off! My phone rings and it’s the vet from the specialty clinic, they got the results –
“unfortunately it’s the osteosarcoma (osteo meaning bone, sarcoma meaning cancer).”
She’s going to send us the report and her suggestions for treatment which include
removing the tumor after the puppies are born, followed by chemo. “So this will take
care of it then?” I ask. “No, sadly, this is not a tumor we can cure and with treatment
the average survival time is around 8 months. We’ll need to schedule Ani for a CT scan
and bloodwork for the surgery and we should do that as soon as possible after the pups
are born.”
I’m numb – I hang up the phone and Sande can tell it’s not good news. “It’s the bad
cancer?” she asks. I nod yes. “Let’s go home” she says and we turn around and go
home.

The rest of the day is a long day of calling family, friends and Kris Hill, the breeder
who we bought Ani from and whose judgment we trust, trying to make sense of this
news and decide the next step. My son’s friend calls us to say his dad recently went
through cancer with their dog, and they decided to go with the surgery and chemo and
their dog was in pain for almost 2 months after the surgery and during the chemo and
then died. If we knew the surgery/chemo would heal her then it would be worth it, but
to make her go through more pain and then die within the year, maybe sooner, seems
cruel to us. Also, what will we do with these puppies? How can we sell them, or even
give them to new owners when there’s the possibility they might get cancer at a young
age and die – we wouldn’t want anyone else to go through what we’re dealing with now
and the pain of losing our beloved dog and watching her get sicker each day. My wife
cries every time Ani cries and I don’t know how long we can deal with the stress of
watching her die.

December 27th. We’ve decided to put Ani to sleep – it seems the most humane thing to
do for her and the puppies. We call our vet and he says to come by his office at 5:00
when he’s done for the day and he’ll take care of it.

I don’t know how we get through the day –are we doing the right thing? We both
search the web for information on cancer in Small Munsterlanders and other dogs and
information on if it’s genetically transferred to the pups but there’s very little
information that helps us. We are torn and grieving Ani already.

Ani’s pain is getting worse and now it’s harder for me to watch her because I’ve read
about the bone-eating cancer she has and I can easily imagine her pain. Around noon
Sande says she’s going to give Ani one of my pain pills from when I had back surgery,
codeine. I figure what the heck, let her be comfortable while we’re waiting for 5:00,

what’s it going to hurt at this point? So Sande gets the pills and cuts one of the pills in
quarters and gives one quarter to Ani in a piece of meat. We all lay on the bed to watch
a movie and in 30 minutes Ani is snoring and it’s comforting to see her resting, she’s
been waking up every few hours most of the night for the past few days and I’m sure
she’s exhausted. We all rest for awhile and then Ani wakes up and has to go outside,
and I lift her off the bed and for the first time in weeks she doesn’t cry – thank God for
drugs. We have a good rest of the afternoon, feeding Ani too much ham and treats and
both crying and then we leave for the vet’s office at 4:30.

We get to the clinic and take Ani inside. The receptionist takes us back to the room,
away from the other pet owners still in the clinic checking out, and the assistant brings
in some paperwork and Sande fills it out and signs. I sit in one of the chairs with Ani
by my feet and feel numb. Sande starts crying and I pull out my handkerchief. The vet
comes in and starts to talk to us, and then Sande just panics and says “we can’t do this!”
Our vet says “it’s not my job to talk you out of something you’ve already decided, and
you haven’t asked for my opinion but I’m going to give it to you anyway: why don’t
you try and have the pups? I’ve done some research and there are drugs we can use to
help control Ani’s pain that won’t hurt the pups and we can just take it day by day –
what do you have to lose?”

My wife looks at me and says “let’s do this, we can try. At least we’ll have her pups, a
part of her. I want to do this.” I have a big lump in my throat but this seems right, to at
least try to save the pups. Suddenly the decision to put her to sleep seems wrong, so I
shake my head yes. Our vet starts to talk to us about “raising orphan pups” in case Ani
doesn’t live long after the pups are born and then he observes that “Ani actually doesn’t
seem to be in that much pain right now.” My wife admits we gave her some codeine
and he said that probably wouldn’t hurt the pups the one time, but there was another
drug that was better and safer for the pups and he gave us Tramadol. So we left for
home with Ani and a new plan.

December 29 th. Ani seems to be much more comfortable on the Tramadol and is
getting around better, not crying when we lift her and it’s such a relief, I didn’t realize
how stressful it was to watch her in pain. I pray we will have healthy puppies and that
the Lord will allow Ani to be with us for a while longer, but we’re just going to take it a
day at a time.

January 10th . Ani is so pregnant now she doesn’t move very fast. When we let her
outside, she waddles to the grass to do her business and then slowly waddles back to the
house, but for the past few days has been disappearing and we have to call for her to
come back. She usually comes from the direction of our barn where we keep some
birds, so I think she’s just checking out the birds. But today when I let her out she
makes a bee-line for the barn and I call her but she’s on the move. So I follow her and
see her go behind an old truck I have parked there and I walk to the back of the truck to
see where she’s gone but she doesn’t come out. So I look underneath the truck and
there she’s dug a hole and filled it with grass and she’s laying in the hole looking up at
me. I call her several times and finally, reluctantly, she comes out. We go back in the
house and I tell Sande I think she’s going to have her pups today. And as the day
progresses into night Ani pants hard and walks from room to room, climbing into the
whelping box I’d made her, going into the laundry room and laying in a corner, back to
our bedroom to her bed, back to the whelping box… throughout the day and into the
night. Sande stays up with her to about 2:30 am, then I take over and Sande goes to bed
for a few hours until 5:00 when her water breaks. I get Sande and at 6:30 a.m. on

Sunday morning Ani has her first pup and to watch that was truly a miracle. About 45
minutes later another, and then another and finally by early afternoon we are have a total
of 12 puppies – unbelievable!

I want to thank Kris Hill, Pam Robinson, Ken Hamele, Jim Blaha and many other
friends from the SMCNA who have reached out to us with kind words of
encouragement, support and friendship during this time – we have met so many
wonderful people through the SMCNA that it’s become more than a club to us, it’s an
extended family, people who know how special these dogs are and understand how they
are more than just “a dog,” they are a part of our family. In our lowest moments we
reached out and so many people helped with kindness and advice. I also want to thank
Dr. Greg Morse for his knowledge, advice, and for giving us the option to save Ani’s
litter – we owe him so much more than we can repay, as well as his staff who treated
Ani like she was their own. Also Dr. Solon Rhode for his time in researching
information on the genetics of cancer – he got information for us that we couldn’t find
on our own. And finally a huge thank you to Tom McDonald who has put our minds at
ease by reaching out to a cancer expert he knows to confirm that Ani’s cancer is not
genetic and will not be passed to the puppies.

Sande and I have come to grips with the fact that we’re going to lose Ani even with
treatment, but we will do everything we can to make her comfortable and pain-free until
that time comes. Cancer in Small Munsterlanders is not common and as our vet said,
it’s just “bad luck.” Sande and I wanted to share our experience and let everyone know
that this sad story has had a happy ending with the birth of these beautiful puppies, a
final gift Ani has given us so that a part of her will live on, and we also want to thank
everyone for the out pouring of texts, messages, love and concern from our fellow
SMCNA members. Thank you.
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